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Rule 715 (interlocutory appeals to the 
Commission from rulings of presiding 
officers) contesting denial, in whole or 
in part, of that person’s motion to in-
tervene. 

(7) A person filing a motion to inter-
vene, may request therein the permis-
sion of the presiding officer to raise 
new facts or issues not raised in the 
prior proceedings on the contested 
order, if the new facts or issues meet 
the criteria set forth in Rule 903(c) (re-
quest for nondisclosure of informa-
tion). Failure by the person requesting 
permission to intervene to request per-
mission to raise new facts or issues in 
the motion to intervene constitutes a 
waiver of the opportunity to do so at a 
later time in the proceeding. 

(8) A person filing a motion to inter-
vene may request the permission of the 
presiding officer to conduct discovery, 
subject to the conditions set forth in 
Rule 908(c) (discovery). Failure by the 
person requesting permission to inter-
vene to request permission to conduct 
discovery in the motion to intervene 
constitutes a waiver of the opportunity 
to do so at a later time in the pro-
ceeding. 

(d) Attachments of pleadings. (1) Each 
party will file, as an appendix to each 
pleading which cites documents in the 
record developed in the prior pro-
ceedings on the remedial order, one 
copy of each such document in its en-
tirety and, if any such document con-
tains information exempt from public 
disclosure pursuant to Rule 903, a sec-
ond copy of such document with such 
information deleted. The top of the 
first page of each such document will 
contain the word ‘‘PUBLIC’’ or ‘‘NON-
PUBLIC,’’ to indicate whether it con-
tains such exempt information. 

(2) One copy of each version shall be 
served on counsel for the petitioner 
and/or the Secretary, and one copy of 
the PUBLIC version shall be served on 
counsel for each other participant sep-
arately represented unless the condi-
tions of Rule 903 are met, in which sit-
uation such counsel shall be served 
with copies of both versions. 

(3) In compiling their appendices, the 
parties will include only documents 
specifically cited and relied upon in 
their pleadings. They will have regard 
for the fact that the Secretary’s entire 

administrative record is always avail-
able to the Commission and will not in-
clude irrelevant or duplicative docu-
ments in the appendices. 

[Order 225, 47 FR 19022, May 3, 1982, as 
amended by Order 395, 49 FR 35357, Sept. 7, 
1984; Order 416, 50 FR 15733, Apr. 22, 1985; 
Order 416–A, 50 FR 36054, Sept. 5, 1985] 

§ 385.907 New facts and issues (Rule 
907). 

(a) Raised by the petitioner. In the an-
swer, as provided in Rule 906(b)(2)(ii) 
(new facts and issues) the petitioner 
may request permission of the pre-
siding officer to raise new facts or 
issues not raised in prior proceedings 
on the contested order that: 

(1)(i) Are facts or issues that were 
not known and could not, with the ex-
ercise of due care, have been known to 
the petitioner at the time they would 
otherwise have been raised during the 
prior proceedings; 

(ii) Are facts or issues that the peti-
tioner was unable to raise at the time 
they could have been raised during the 
prior proceedings because of unduly re-
strictive time limits imposed by the 
Secretary; or 

(iii) Are facts or issues that the peti-
tioner was not permitted to raise in 
the prior proceedings due to erroneous 
adverse procedural rulings; and 

(2) Are necessary for a full and true 
disclosure of the facts. 

(b) Raised by the Secretary. In the 
reply under Rule 906(a)(2) (pleadings), 
the Secretary may request permission 
of the presiding officer to raise new 
facts or issues not raised in prior pro-
ceedings on the contested order that: 

(1) Are necessary to support the Sec-
retary’s case as a result of new facts or 
issues raised by the petitioner under 
Rule 906(b)(2)(ii) (pleadings) and this 
section; and 

(2) Are necessary for a full and true 
disclosure of the facts. 

(c) Raised by interveners. In the mo-
tion to intervene under Rule 906(c)(3) 
(pleadings) and this section, an inter-
vener may request permission of the 
presiding officer to raise new facts or 
issues not raised in prior proceedings 
on the contested order that: 

(1) If the intervener did not partici-
pate in the prior proceeding, meet the 
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criteria of paragraphs (a)(1) and (a)(2) 
of this section; or 

(2) If the intervener participated in 
the prior proceedings, are: 

(i)(A) Facts or issues that were not 
known and could not, with the exercise 
of due care, have been known to the in-
tervener at the time they would other-
wise have been raised during the prior 
proceedings; 

(B) Facts or issues that the inter-
vener was unable to raise at the time 
they could have been raised during the 
prior proceedings because of unduly re-
strictive time limits imposed by the 
Secretary; or 

(C) Facts or issues that the inter-
vener was not permitted to raise in the 
prior proceedings due to erroneous ad-
verse procedural rulings; and 

(ii) Are necessary for a full and true 
disclosure of the facts. 

(d) Determination by the presiding offi-
cer. The presiding officer will deter-
mine whether to grant or deny, in 
whole or in part, the requests of the 
participants to raise new facts or 
issues and will serve those determina-
tions on the participants in the pro-
ceeding. 

§ 385.908 Discovery (Rule 908). 

(a) By petitioner. In the answer under 
Rule 906(b)(2) (pleadings), the peti-
tioner may request permission of the 
presiding officer to conduct discovery, 
where such discovery: 

(1) Relates to new facts or issues 
raised in accordance with Rule 907(a) 
(new facts and issues); or 

(2)(i) Was not permitted in the prior 
proceedings on the contested order due 
to erroneous adverse procedural rul-
ings; and 

(ii) Is necessary for a full and true 
disclosure of the facts. 

(b) By the Secretary. In the reply 
under Rule 906(a)(2) (pleadings), the 
Secretary may request permission of 
the presiding officer to conduct dis-
covery where such discovery relates to 
new facts or issues raised in accordance 
with Rule 907(b) (new facts and issues). 

(c) By interveners. In a motion to in-
tervene under Rule 906(c)(8) (pleadings) 
an intervener may request permission 
of the presiding officer to conduct dis-
covery where such discovery: 

(1) Relates to new facts or issues 
raised in accordance with Rule 907(c) 
(new facts and issues); or 

(2) If the intervener participated in 
the prior proceedings, 

(i) Such discovery was not permitted 
in prior proceedings on the contested 
order due to erroneous adverse proce-
dural rulings; and 

(ii) Such discovery is necessary for a 
full and true disclosure of the facts. 

(d) Determinations by the presiding offi-
cer. The presiding officer will deter-
mine whether to grant or deny, in 
whole or in part, the requests of the 
participants for discovery and will set 
a time limit within which discovery 
must be conducted. 

(e) Interrogatories. In addition to dis-
covery devices applicable to this sub-
part under other subparts of this part, 
participants may conduct discovery by 
means of written interrogatories under 
conditions determined by the presiding 
officer. 

§ 385.909 Hearing (Rule 909). 

(a) Participant may file, within 20 
days after the commencement of the 
proceeding under Rule 904 (Commence-
ment of proceeding), a request for a 
hearing or a motion for the oppor-
tunity for cross-examination including 
the reasons why cross-examination is 
necessary for a full and true disclosure 
of the facts. 

(b) If a participant has filed a request 
for a hearing, the presiding officer will 
grant the request for a hearing. The 
hearing will include an opportunity for 
the submission of oral or documentary 
evidence and oral arguments. 

(c) The presiding officer may at any 
time, convene a hearing. 

(d) As soon as practicable after re-
ceiving a request for hearing under 
paragraph (a) of this section or after 
determination that a hearing will be 
held under paragraph (c) of this sec-
tion, the presiding officer will give no-
tice to the participants of the time and 
place of the hearing. 

(e) The presiding officer will deter-
mine the issues to be resolved in the 
proceeding, may specify the time avail-
able for oral argument, and will give 
notice thereof to the participants. The 
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